
 

UNITARIAN SOCIETY OF NEW HAVEN 

MINUTES OF THE CONGREGATIONAL MEETING 

June 10, 2018 

 

Approved November 11, 2018 

 

Attendance: 82 

Quorum requires 36 members. 
 

Call to Order: 
D. Gelperin called the Meeting to order at 11:50am and P. Miller recorded the 
minutes. 
 
Invocation: 
M. Lloyd Joiner read an invocation from Edward L Schempp.  
 
Quorum Count: 
D. Gelperin and P.J. Deak counted 82 members present for a quorum.  
 
Reading of Covenant: 
D. Gelperin read the USNH Covenant.  
 
J. Messner handled the microphone for the meeting. 
 
Business Items: 
1. Minutes from November 2017 
MOTION by G. Feeley, to approve the minutes of the November 2017 
congregational meeting. SECONDED by B. Levison;  
PASSED; 80 approved, 0 opposed, 2 abstentions. 
 
2. Organizational Chart Presentation (Rev. Megan) 
Rev. M.L. Joiner presented the organization chart which is attached at the end of 
the minutes. This is the first attempt at charting where we are. It is not where we 
want to be. We will hold one or more feedback sessions on the organization chart 
in the fall. Please email Rev.Megan@usnh.org  with observations on the chart. 
 

mailto:Rev.Megan@usnh.org


We have 11 paid staff positions, full and part time, some of which are not filled. 
We have 16 committees. The Social Justice Council has 15 social justice groups.  
 
Some of the relationships shown on the chart are informal. Some relationships 
are not quite clear. We need to clarify parameters around these relationships. 
How do we share responsibilities? Under Policy Governance, committees now 
report to the Management Team. The Council of Chairs is being used as a 
communications tool. We are looking at its purpose and how to use it more 
effectively.  
 
3. Introduction of Potential Affiliate Community Minister (Rev. Megan) 
Rev. M. L. Joiner presented Rev. Kathleen Green. Rev. Green has preached here in 

the past. She will join us again this summer. We are discussing entering an 

affiliate community minister relationship with Rev. Green. This is similar to the 

position formerly held by Rev. R. Spaulding. We could have a covenant between 

ministers but would like the congregation to vote on affiliation at the fall 

congregational meeting. 

 

Rev. Green would preach a couple of times a year, would hold humanist 

meetings, and provide other services. She would have space available here, have 

access to USNH resources, and could be a USNH delegate to the UUA in the 

future.  

 

Rev. Green is executive director of the Yale Humanist Community. She has served 

in a variety of congregations for over 10 years. She has been active in the social 

justice arena. She has been on the Board of Directors of the Unitarian Universalist 

Legislative Ministry.  

  



 

 

4. Election of the Board of Trustees/Nominating Committee/Endowment & 
Legacy (Nominating Committee) 

R. Camm presented the 2018-2019 slate of candidates for office, which is 
attached at the end of the minutes. 
 
There is an open position on the Endowment and Legacies committee. Please 
email the nominating committee if you are interested in this position. 
 
K. Jackson appreciated the biographical information that was provided to the 
congregation.  
 
P. Trotta thanked the nominating committee for their work, and thanked those 
who agreed to serve. 
 
B. Goward asked that nominees stand to be recognized. 
 
Nominee Office Term 

Peggy Myers President 2018-2019 
Craig Machado Vice President 2018-2019 

Linda Mehta Treasurer 2018-2020 

Al Bosch Trustee 2018-2021 
Dan Wade Trustee 2018-2019 

Ann Singer Nominating Committee 2018-2021 
Jim Peters Nominating Committee 2018-2021 

Bob Congdon Endowment 2018-2019 
John Watson (2nd term) Endowment 2018-2021 

  
MOTION by R. Camm, to approve the slate as presented. SECONDED by D. 

Pascale;  
PASSED; 87 approved, 0 opposed, 1 abstention. 
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2018 – 2019 Board of Trustees 
President:   Peggy Myers 
Vice President:   Craig Machado 
Treasurer:    Linda Mehta 
Clerk:    Pamela Miller 
Past President: Dan Gelperin 
Trustee:  Pat Trotta 
Trustee:  Jeannette Faber 
Trustee:  Bobbi Pace 
Trustee:  Al Bosch 
Trustee:  Dan Wade 
 

2018 – 2019 Nominating Committee 
Robb Camm (2nd term) 
Jackie Trimble Shapiro 
Linda Barret 
Carol Holloman 
Ann Singer 
Jim Peters 
Board Member TBD 
 

2018 – 2019 ENDOWMENT AND LEGACIES COMMITTEE 
Greg Seaman 
Michael Chlorite 
Vicki Seitz 
Bob Congdon 
John Watson (2nd term) 
 
5. Operational Budget (Management Team) 
D. Stagg presented the operating budget which is attached at the end of the 
minutes. He focused his talk on items that are highlighted in yellow on the 
budget. 
 
Our pledge income goal was $490,000.  We have received $430,000 from 219 
pledges. Based on experience, we can expect an addition $15,000 in pledges.  



For fundraising we have raised $18,000 so far this year. We hope to have a service 
auction again but have no volunteers. We think that the budgeted amount was 
too high, so we reduced it to $18,000.  
 
We have a separate fundraising item for BLUU. We assume we will receive a 
similar interest rate on a renewed CD. We are still using non-renewable funds for 
ongoing expenses. We have suggested 2.5% contribution from the endowment to 
meet salary requirements.  
 
Our heating expenses fell due to the change to gas heat. We are budgeting 50% of 
UUA dues to keep the budget balanced. UUA has combined UUA and regional 
amounts and requested a 10% increase over last year. We may be able to 
increase the amount later in the year. The mortgage has been refinanced with the 
Endowment and Legacies committee. We will not need to borrow the amount for 
dryvit work until spring 2019. 
 
We are giving a 2% COLA to staff who have been here over 1 year. We are 
bringing some staff up to UUA midpoint. We are looking for a new Membership 
Coordinator and have increased the hours and hourly rate modestly. We have 
appointed a hospitality coordinator at 5 hours per week. The bookkeeper’s hours 
have been increased. 
 
We have a $1K increase for the Social Justice Network, recognizing their increased 
work, BLUU and CONECT expenses. There is $1000-line item for CONECT to cover 
costs until February. The issue is documented in note 2. BLUU is documented in 
note 1. 
 
This is the first year that we have added to the capital fund. This requires 
maintaining a zero deficit budget. 
 
Since this time last year more than $40K in new pledges have come in. Final 
numbers for this year will not be known until later. They will be presented at the 
fall meeting. 
 
J. Trimble Shapiro asked about the parameters from the endowment. Is the 
money just from interest? F. Morrison explained that 2% was set the year that we 
agreed in the bylaws to let the endowment support the budget instead of placing 



individual requests for items. More robust endowments would be able to 
contribute up to 4%. Our campaign to grow to $2.5M is the reason why we are 
limiting contributions. This past year we offered 3% if it is needed. Since it will be 
needed it will be 3% this year. It was approved in last year’s budget. 
 
R. Stockton requested more information on note 1. M. Lloyd Joiner spoke about 
the campaign request and purpose. BLUU is supporting black UU ministers and 
staff to address white supremacy. UUA’s Practice and Promise pledged money to 
this and asked congregations to contribute as well. There are matching funds for 
any congregation that pledges $10 per member. The Board of Trustees voted to 
meet that amount. We are planning to have services to fulfill this pledge through 
special collection plates. This will be in collaboration with the Social Justice 
Council, Anti-Racism Taskforce, etc. More information will come. D. Gelperin 
addressed the board’s support of this pledge. The funds will not come from 
general funds. It will be from special fundraising or from appropriate restricted 
funds. The commitment is an aspiration. We expect people to support it in the 
coming year. We will not coerce support.  
 
J. Kleinman asked about the anticipated pledges. How will we get $100,000 in 
pledges? D. Gelperin asked if she meant the gap between budgeted pledges and 
actual pledges. D. Stagg explained that the $354,000 is the figure as of March for 
this year. $445,000 is the pledges already made for next year plus the expected 
increase over the next year. 
 
L. Anderson supports the budget but often thinks the UUA’s support of us is 
invisible. UUA is always available when needed. She has seen this as president 
and while on the search committee. They are also suffering financial stresses that 
we are feeling. 
 
MOTION by G. Belaval, to call the question. SECONDED by R. Platt;  
PASSED; 73 approved, 4 opposed, 3 abstentions. 
 
MOTION by L. deVos, to approve the operating budget. SECONDED by R. Platt;  
PASSED; 87 approved, 0 opposed, 1 abstention. 
 
 
 



6. Capital Budget (Management Team) 
D. Stagg presented the Capital budget which is attached at the end of the 

minutes.  

 

Income consists of $27,752 balance plus $1,567 from the operating budget and 

$60,000 to be borrowed from the endowment. 

 

Several projects are planned for the year. We have a contractor lined up to patch 

the rear parking lot. This work has been delayed by rain. Repair of exterior stucco 

will require an evaluation from an architect and we will look for at least 3 quotes. 

This will probably not be completed until spring. Audio work for the sanctuary will 

be done this year. Water gets into the upstairs classrooms when it rains. 

Correcting this will require a second downspout and a dry well. This is a $3000 

project. Some blinds will need to be replaced. We want to install a camera by the 

front door. We want to level the bluestone patio.  

 

We are trying to keep funds in reserve for the HVAC system. There are 2 HVAC 

units. A total replacement would cost around $40K each. We can replace 

individual components as needed.  

 

C. Machado asked about replacement of the front doors. He also wanted to know 

if anything is going to be done about our kitchen? D. Stagg replied that the front 

door lock was replaced, eliminating the need to replace the doors. The kitchen 

project is on hold. It looks like we need $125,000 to replace the kitchen. We don’t 

think we can raise more than half of the needed amount. We can look at a smaller 

project to only replace appliances.  

 
S. Bond asked if any research has been done on rectifying the odor in the lady’s 
room? D. Jones stated that we have been working on the problem for a couple of 
years. The vent has been expanded. T. Vidal and G. Belaval did that work. We 
haven’t been able to determine the cause of the smell. It seems not to be coming 
from the drains. Plumbers have suggested that we remove the toilets and replace 
them to see if that will help. The exhaust fan goes off when the lights go off. A. 
Clark thought that the situation had been improved. We need to change the timer 
on the fan. D. Jones said plumbers think the smell may be coming from the men’s 



room downstairs. R. Platt suggested switching the rooms to get it fixed. D. 
Gelperin noted that it is helpful to keep providing feedback. 
 
J. Greist asked about the timing of the stucco repairs. We have about a dozen 
pairs of nesting sparrows that would be disturbed in the spring. Is there anything 
that can be done to encourage them to nest elsewhere? D. Jones said that we 
filled in as many holes as possible to prevent new nesting. We have taken the 
schedule into account. It is important to do the work because water leaks into the 
walls. This will weaken the glue that holds everything onto the walls. To replace 
the dryvit with cement board would cost over $200,000. New dryvit has improved 
over that used in the original installation. 
 
T. Vidal asked about the proposed camera on the front door. Will there be a 
monitor at Jamie’s desk? There will not be a door release at her desk. J. Hill is 
investigating the issue of a door release. T. Vidal then asked why we need a 
monitor if a release will not be available? D. Jones noted that we can direct 
people to the correct door if they are here for the daycare. The easiest way to 
release the door is to use magnetized door stops. Fire laws require that 
magnetized locks must open automatically if people are trying to leave. It could 
lead to inadvertent opening of the doors. T. Vidal asked if there is a way to 
communicate from the office to the door. M. L. Joiner replied that we are still 
working on the solution. We are trying to figure out what is needed for the staff 
to feel safe. P. Trotta said that it sounds like an audio component is needed. 
 
S. Connolly asked about the audio changes. D. Stagg answered that the 
transmitter can be improved with another antenna. A. Clark said it will also add a 
charging station to the dock for hearing assist units. M. L. Joiner commented that 
the addition of a third channel will allow J. Greist and M. L. Joiner to both have 
lapel mics during services. 
 
T. Hardin asked about the dryvit. He has worked with it elsewhere. Have we 
experienced vandalism of the walls? D. Stagg said the damage has been from 
birds, not from vandalism. 

 
MOTION by R. Camm, to approve the capital budget as presented. SECONDED by 
A. Glick;  
PASSED; 55 approved, 0 opposed, 1 abstention. 



 
Announcements: 
No announcements were made. 
 
J. Trimble Shapiro thanked D. Gelperin for his service of the last 2 years. D. 
Gelperin replied that everyone can do this. 
 
Adjournment: 
MOTION by D. Pascale, to adjourn the meeting. SECONDED by T. Vidal;   
PASSED unanimously.  

The Congregational Meeting adjourned at 1:11 pm.  

Attachments: 

Organization Chart 

2018-2019 Slate of Candidates 

Operating Budget Proposal 

Capital Budget Proposal 



 

Draft Organization Chart 

 



2018-2019 Slate of Candidates 

 



Operating Budget Proposal







 



Capital Budget Proposal 

 


